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The Nugget

The Newsletter of the Mother Lode DX/Contest Club

MEETING LOCATION 

This month’s meeting will be at Noon, the 18th of May, in the banquet room of the Round Table Pizza in Martell. 

As of 5/1/02, NONPAYING DUES members are down to: N6BT, W6CF, NA6E, WT6P, K6UT & N6WU Please send $15 to our Treasurer, Gary Stilwell, KI6T at 7632 Woodland Lane, Fair Oaks, CA  95628

PRESIDENT’S REPORT

The Hot Topics of this month are an indicator of the coming summer doldrums. The DXpeditions are slimming down with the wrap up of K1B. The 7O generates a lot of interest here, but the combination of Europeans and disturbed propagation has only resulted in frustration, not communication. The upside of the picture is the VP8 cards are arriving, many P5 cards are in the mail. The XR0 cards are somewhere while the XW0’s continue to churn out Q’s, so there is still some incentive to greet the mailman at the box. 

Field Day is the next event for the club to attack. The latest plans for a joint venture with the Amador Club will be presented at the May meeting. 

I missed sending an outline of the Board meeting notes to Web, so I’ll give you a run down of topics discussed. 

The club was solicited for a donation to the Baker Island DXpedition. The board decision was to continue to support the DX Foundation rather than individual expeditions. 

The P5 manager, KK5DO has asked for small donations to help cover the cost of QSL cards. Many club members have made donations to Bruce. The board recommends individual members help out with some dollars. 

Many members haven’t paid dues for 2002. A firing squad or collection agency was suggested by the President. However, every one going to Visalia was asked to remind their buddies to pay up. CQP is coming!


The new ARRL contesting web site and novice band restructuring suggestions to the FCC wrapped up the board meeting. 

Joe Grace, K6GWT has submitted a membership application for consideration at the next meeting. May 18th, Noon at Roundtable in Martel.  FLY your Flag it’s Armed Forces Day! Still more…Web, W6VFA looked great on TV. CUL Ray, ND6S

*******THANKS******

Thanks to the club for the calls and cards. It was very nice hearing from you and receiving your best wishes. I even heard from Linda in Minnesota. News travels far and wide. I'm sorry that I couldn't make it to the DX convention this year - but what I thought was simple indigestion escalated into a 5-way heart bypass. Now, I am faced with a 2-3 month recuperation period and stuck here in the ham shack. The Doctors won't even let me drive - I haven't brought up the subject of tower climbing yet. My XYL has hidden the car keys!!! 

While I am recuperating, I have been assembling my cards for Honor Role and find that I have 318 confirmed, 6 cards outstanding and 11unworked. I am hoping that I can knock off enough new ones in the next few months to qualify for mixed Honor Roll. If you hear any of the following prefixes on the air, give me a call at 223-5592: FR/J, FR/G, KP1, P5, ST, T5, TN, YA, YI, YK and ZD9.

Thanks again for all your best wishes and look forward to seeing you at the next club meeting.

73, Dennis N6KD
MLDXCC PROFILE OF THE MONTH

Norm N6JV

I was first licensed as WV6JVD in January of 1960 in Corcoran,California.  My father was a ham (W6LLA) before WWII and had kept his RME 69 receiver.  We built a transmitter out of spare parts.  It had a pair of push pull 2E26 tubes in the final.  That Summer, I passed my General Class (WA6JVD) and had some 6L6 modulators ready for AM.  My interest in phone operation was short lived and I returned to chasing DX on CW.  I had a dipole on 40 and another on 20 that had a wire reflector separated by dowels.  When you pulled the coax down, it would flip over and aim the opposite direction.  High tech.  Over the next 40 years, many rigs, amplifiers and antenna couplers were built and eventually replaced.  I found more room to operate and experiment with moves to Woodland and now Sacramento.  The current station uses a Yaesu FT-1000MP and an Icom 706 Mk2 that drive single band amplifiers on each band.  The new generation of amps on 40, 20, 17, 15, 12 and 10 meters use grounded grid, push pull, inductively tuned pairs of 4-400As or 4-250As.  A single 4-1000A is on 160, a pair of grounded grid 4-400As is on 80 and a single 4-250A on 6 meters.  Each amp drives a single band antenna coupler.  A 60 foot tower holds a TA-36 and dipoles for 40, 17 and 12 meters.  I can’t be the loudest, so I try to be the fastest.  Four relay racks of gear are usually keyed with a straight key.

I have always been interested in DXing and contesting.  So far I have worked DXCC on 9 bands and WAS on 10.  The new ones will bring my DXCC total to 352 and put me back on the top of the Honor Roll. I need 1 on CW and 2 on phone.  If you include the deleted ones, I’m up to 2550 different band countries worked.  I have always tried to work all the different prefixes on CW I could find and my total is now 4250 confirmed.  This usually places me #2 on WPX CW Honor Roll.  

Besides the Mother Lode DX/Contest Club, I am a member of the Northern California DX Club and the River City Contesters.  I served 4 terms as SCM of the Sacramento Valley Section of the ARRL.  I try to operate in the old traditions of Ham Radio which may make me a fossil, but that’s all right.  My MS from UCD was as a Paleontologist.

Very 73, Norm N6JV

EDITOR’S MESSAGE

My wife and I attended the DX convention, as we have for the last 20 years. On the ride home she commented that this year’s banquet and breakfast programs lacked “entertainment value”. She said that she has observed that each year more wives and families are attending the convention. And, while technical aspects of operating and DXing may appeal to the DXer, it’s just so-much-boring-stuff to the others.  She said she noticed that more women were leaving during this year’s program than in past and that all the technical stuff should be left to the formal program talks. She also reminded me of the all-time worst convention presentation, which went on until 12:45AM. It featured a convention speaker that was less than fluent in the English language, I’m sure most of you know the one I’m referring to. I’m also sure that anyone in attendance that fateful night will never forget the dead sensation in your posterior, and the feeling that you were experiencing as much hardship as the DXpeditioners.  

What are your feeling regarding the programs? Do you think that the Banquet and DX Breakfast entertainment value should be as important as it’s DX content? E-mail me and I will summarize your opinions. 

AH mid-spring, my most favorite and least favorite time of the year. The sun’s up early and everything that is not green is blooming, including the poison oak. But Spring also brings us less than stellar DX conditions.  However, with a 6O, 7O, and a SV/A active I’ve been stayin’ pretty close to the ol’ radio. This summer I am looking forward to attacking a bunch of projects including a few new antennas and a second station. The station will be setup for little pistol guest contesting-operating. 

Currently, I’m testing a newly constructed 40M vertical triangle array and will keep you informed on the results. C U all the 18th de Rick, W6SR
THE SECRETARY/TREASURER’S REPORT

BOARD MEETING

I couldn’t attend the Board meeting of April 20, 2002 so I was unable to take the minutes.

GENERAL MEETING

The general meeting of the Mother Lode DX/Contest Club, held at the Round Table Pizza Restaurant in Martell, was called to order at 12:04 PM by President Ray Parker, ND6S. The minutes of the March 23 meeting were approved. Several DXpeditions have requested donations from the Mother Lode DX/Contest Club. In keeping with the club's policy, MLDX/CC makes an annual donation to the Northern California DX Foundation and the foundation distributes the money as it sees fit. Ray announced that Bill Ryland, W6VZG, wants to sell his station. He also announced that the FCC would be reallocating the current novice bands. He further announced that the American Radio Relay League would be devoting more effort and space to contesting on its WebSite. Finally Ray stated that DXCC applications are now taking only a matter of days to complete instead of weeks or months as was previously the case. The meeting was adjourned at 1:25 PM. Respectfully submitted by Arnold Web Weber, W6VFA.

TREASURER’S REPORT

Beginning Balance
3/31/02 $911.18

Income:    Dues           $135.00

Expenses: Nugget(3 months)$125.00

Balance   4/30/02         $921.18*

*   Includes $100 for Repeater Fund

GARY STILWELL, KI6T,SECRETARY/TREASURER

ROSTER UPDATE  

“Not” included in this Issue.

COMING EVENTS

Foothill Flea Market

2nd Saturday of each month from March through October at Foothill College, Los Altos.  

Livermore Swap Meet

1st Sunday of each month at Las Positas College in Livermore, 7:00 AM to noon, all year.  Talk in 147.045 from the west 145.35 from the east.  Contact Cliff Chiba, KF6EII, (209) 835-6715, email larkswap@usa.com. 

Placerville Swap Meet – every third Sunday, 3970 B Missouri Flat Rd #3, Placerville.  7:00 AM to 11:00 AM.  Talk-in on 146.865 – PL 142.2, 440.700 + PL 88.5.  No fee, free parking.  Hwy. 50 East, take Missouri Flat off-ramp.  Go over Hwy. to 2nd light, into shopping center in front of Radio Shack.

CONTEST FEEDBACK 

Corrected score for Gary, KI6T, for operating with J6DX at San Lucia in the CQ WPX; 5,838 QSOs X 1,188 multipliers for a total score of 17,790,300 points. Gary’s ‘share’ was 2,541,741 points. 

Most of us that are also members of  NCCC will most often be submitting  scores for NCCC in order to qualify for the 5 meg award. 

Don’t bother to send QSL cards to SM0JHF. He does not collect them. Send a request either direct or via e-mail to smojhf@qsl.net. He has operated from D44CF plus many other ‘JHF suffixed stations. 

For some interesting and informative comments on QSLing go to http://www.ve3ho.com/ve3ho-qslmgr.htm. VE3HO handles cards for ZD8Z, recent VP8 operations plus others. 

I sent an e-mail asking what projects, DXpeditions, etc. people had planned for the spring and summer months. Thanks to all that replied. 

K6TA,Ken answered ‘yes’. I guess he will be busy improving station, antennas and going on trips.

W6ISO is trying to outsmart ‘Murphy’ in a project involving installation of a new (to him) Tristao crank up topped by a Force 12 C4SXL. When Kit dug a hole for a ‘deadman’ for the old tower, the posthole digger struck a sewer lateral. “Every root on every tree within 100 feet found this wonderful source of water and nourishment”. The trench is 20 feet long and growing. Antenna and tower are progressing slowly.

N6XI, Rick is installing a US Tower crank-up to replace the temporary AB-577 mast that has withstood two winters at his Truckee QTH. Two tri-banders and a 40M beam will go on top. 

ND6S, Ray is planning a trip to the Bahamas in November for the CQWW CW ‘test. He will sign C6AGY. BTW, Ray is trying to sell his house. Anyone interested in a 3 BR/2 bath on 5 acres, contact Ray at rayep@volcano.net or at number in roster. 

W6SR, Rick, has picked-up an 80M rotatable dipole, he has installed 3 full-sized 40 M verticals in a ¼ wave triangle (approx. 4dB gain over a single vertical). He has just got an auto-antenna switch, and hopes to have it ready by WPX, so radio and antennas will be on same band as the radio and the PA. Also in the works is a parasitic array of three or four 80-meter  verticals. 

K6GT, George, says his station worked so well, he hesitates to “fiddle” with it…well, maybe a new transceiver.

NA6E, Mary is field-testing a K2/100 to put into K6KM’s K/2. Then she’ll finish a SO2R (single op-2 radio) box. 

N6XI is also testing a K/2-100 that he will be operating in the WPX CW ‘test later this month. He will be part of  ‘Team Vertical’ operating 6Y2A. 

WX6V and K6LRN will be operating M/S from W6SR’s station in the WPX CW. 

WFWL works!! K6LRN worked a station on 40 M in November of 2001 signing ZD9IR. Didn’t know Chris was that good a CW op, didn’t work him on CW from Marion/ZS8. QSL card for a SSB QSO made in January of this year arrived in April…didn’t even think about the CW QSO. A week or two later the CW card shows up. Result: ZD9 confirmed on SSB and CW. 


Good news/bad news dept.: QSL card for K6LRN from P5/4L4FN arrived. K6TKD’s QSL was returned NIL. Good news: Ed will be in North Korea until mid 2003. 

Please up-date your e-mail addresses with the club. Some emails have been returned. The best solution is to use the @arrl.net alias. That way your email address stays the same…you just have to change your provider on the ARRL web site. We are all ARRL members, aren’t we??

Congrats to Norm, N6JV, for DXCC endorsements on 10, 12, 15, 17, 80 and RTTY. 


Look for NCCC & MLDX/CC members during the WPX CW. In addition to the ones mentioned above, AE6Y will be on from P40. Watch the NCCC reflector for late additions. Work ‘em for double points for club competition.

Am I being picky?? In Visalia, N7NG stated that the DXCC desk was all but caught up with DXCC processing. Yet, when you go to the DXCC Web site, it tells you that applications received through April 25 are being processed. As of May 10, the list of applications received has not been updated. In my case, the check has cleared my bank, but nothing else.


WPX CW, May 25, 0000Z-May 27, 0000Z (Friday 5 PM local-Sunday 5 PM local). See Jan 2002 CQ for full rules. 

IARU HF Championship plus RadioSport. July 13, 1200Z-July 14, 1200Z (Saturday 5 AM local-Sunday 5 AM local). RadioSport contestants will be operating with OJ0 call signs. See April 2002 QST for full rules.

Send an e-mail to samoian@directcon.net or to k6lrn@arrl.net to get your opinion, news or other info into the ‘Nugget’. Those without e-mail/Internet, call or drop a postcard to our roster addresses. 

UPCOMING CONTESTS

May 25-26 CQ WW WPX Contest CW

June 22 –23 Field day

July 15-16 IARU HF Championship

JULY 20, Joint Meeting MLDX/CC & Northern California Contest Club
Meeting will be at the Senior Center in Jackson. Meeting is 1 PM (?). We can get into the room at about 11 AM for set up, etc. Lunch is potluck, Will determine what is needed later. Tentative speaker is Al Maenchen, AD6E, who will talk about the recent TI9M operation from Cocos Is. There are about 10 B & Bs in immediate vicinity, plus 2 or 3 hotels (one of them is at the Jackson Ranceheria) and a couple of motels if one needs accommodations. Make reservations early.


Also, Please, send me your scores;

 k6lrn@arrl.net.

73, Dick Wilson K6LRN

NEW BANDS PROPOSED FOR AMATEURS 

ARRL Bulletin 28 ARLB028
from ARRL Headquarters Newington CT May 10, 2002 to all radio amateurs good news for ham radio this week! FCC has proposed going along with ARRL's request for a new domestic (US-only), secondary HF allocation at 5.25 to 5.4 MHz. The FCC also is ready to permit operation on a 136-kHz ''sliver band'' in the low-frequency (LF) region. And, in response to a third ARRL request, the FCC has proposed elevating Amateur Radio to primary status at 2400 to 2402 MHz. ''I'm just as tickled as I can be,'' ARRL President Jim Haynie, W5JBP,
said upon hearing the news. ''This is a classic example of our ARRL at work.'' The FCC voted unanimously May 2 to adopt the Notice of Proposed Rulemaking in ET Docket 02-98. The Commission released a Public Notice May 9, and the NPRM is expected to be released soon. A comment deadline will be announced as soon as it's available. The FCC said the new 5-MHz band would help amateurs ''better match their choice of frequency to existing propagation conditions.'' The band, if approved, would be the first new amateur HF allocation since World Administrative Radio Conference 1979 gave amateurs 30,17 and 12 meters--the so-called ''WARC Bands.'' Assuming the 5-MHz band eventually is authorized, it could be a few years before it actually becomes available. The League said its successful WA2XSY experiments demonstrated that amateurs can coexist with current users and that the band is very suitable for US-to-Caribbean paths. In comparisons with 80 and 40
meters, the WA2XSY operation also showed the 60-meter band to be the
most reliable of the three. The ARRL also argued that a new 150-kHz allocation at 5 MHz could relieve periodic overcrowding on 80 and 40.

If allocated to amateurs on a secondary basis, hams would have to avoid interfering with--and accept interference from—current occupants of the spectrum, as they already do on 30 meters. The band 5.250 to 5.450 MHz now is allocated to Fixed and Mobile services on a co-primary basis in all three ITU regions.


The ARRL asked the FCC for two LF allocations in October 1998--135.7
to 137.8 kHz and 160 to 190 kHz. The FCC said its action on one part
of that LF request proposes changes that would enhance the ability
of amateur radio operators to conduct technical experiments, including propagation and antenna design experiments, in the 'low frequency' (LF) range of the radio spectrum.''
Several countries in Europe and elsewhere already have 136-kHz
amateur allocations. The first amateur transatlantic contact on the band was recorded in February 2001.

Hams would be secondary to the Fixed and Maritime Mobile services in the 136-kHz allocation. The League said its engineering surveys suggest that hams could operate without causing problems to power  line carrier (PLC) systems already active in that vicinity or to
government assignments. Unallocated Part 15 PLC systems are used by electric utilities to send control signals, data and voice. The FCC said its proposal to upgrade the Amateur Service allocation at 2400 to 2402 MHz to primary ''seeks to protect current amateur use of this band.'' Hams have shared their other 2.4 GHz spectrum on a secondary basis with government users. Amateurs already are primary at 2390 to 2400 and from 2402 to 2417 MHz. The ARRL has said primary status in the intervening spectrum slice was needed ''to provide some assurances of future occupancy of the band segments for the next generation of amateur satellites.''
The ARRL has expressed its belief that hams can continue to accommodate Part 15 and Part 18 devices at 2.4 GHz.
 

DX HAPPENINGS 

DX Bulletin 20  ARLD020

From ARRL Headquarters  

Newington CT  May 9, 2002

To all radio amateurs   

SB DX ARL ARLD020

ARLD020 DX news

This week's bulletin was made possible with information provided by Tedd, KB8NW, the OPDX Bulletin, JH2AVO, 425DXnews, DXNL, QRZ DX, The Daily DX and Contest Corral from QST.  Thanks to all.

TUNISIA, 3V.  Terry, F5MSE and Steve, F5NZY are QRV as 3V8SM from Djerba, IOTA AF-083, until May 15.  Activity is on all HF bands using CW and SSB.  QSL via F5MSE.

SAMOA, 5W.  Steve, 5W0SJ has been QRV on 15 meters around 0900z. QSL via 3D2SJ.

YEMEN, 7O.  Pekka, OH2YY is QRV as 7O/OH2YY until May 11 from Sanaa while on a business trip here.  Activity is on 80 to 10 meters, including 17 and 12 meters using SSB.  QSL to home call.

YEMEN, 7O - Chris Lorek, G4HCL was scheduled to return to Sanaa, Yemen, on 11 May [425DXN 574], but his visit has been postponed by a few days.
He will be working in Yemen and plans activity in his own time on
Saturday and Sunday only. This may be 18 and 19 May, but is more
likely to be 25 and 26 May. He will be operating using equipment at Yemenia (Yemen Arab Airways) at Sanaa International Airport, using 1kW to a professional antenna system. He has applied for the callsign 7O1YA (Yemen Airways) or 7O1CL. Chris will be active
primarily on 10, 15 and 20 metres SSB, but with some activity on the other bands and possibly also on PSK31. There will be no CW activity. Look for Chris on the following frequencies: 3790, 7045,14145,18125,21275,24975 and 28475 kHz SSB and around 14080 or 21080 kHz on PSK31. QSL via G4HCL (P.O. Box 400, Eastleigh SO53 4ZF, England). 

MALDIVES, 8Q.  A number of JA operators are QRV as 8Q7NK, 8Q7IC,8Q7JA, 8Q7TE, 8Q7HS, 8Q7MI and 8Q7FO until May 15.  Activity is on all bands using CW, SSB, RTTY, SSTV, PSK31 and 10 meter FM.  QSL via operators' instructions.

ANGOLA, D2.  Fernando, D2BB has been QRV using RTTY on 20 meters around 2300z.  QSL via W3HNK.

SOUTH KOREA, HL.  The Korean ARL is QRV until May 30 as HL17FWC in celebration of the 17th FIFA World Football, or soccer, Cup. QSL via HL0HQ.

BELGIUM, ON.  Some special prefixes are in use until July 11 to commemorate the 700th anniversary of the Battle of the Golden Spurs. Dutch speaking amateurs may use OS instead of ON, while all Belgians may use OR instead of ON in contests.

MOUNT ATHOS, SV/A.  Monk Apollo, SV2ASP/A has been QRV on 20 meters between 0230 and 0300z.  He has also been QRV using RTTY on 20 meters between 0900 and 1000z. QSL via operator's instructions.

TUVALU, T2.  Dave, KW4DA will be here from May 11 to 16, most probably active as T2DA.  QSL to home call.

KWAJALEIN ISLAND, V7.  Mark, W4CK intends to activate his old callsign V73BL from May 14 to 24.  QSL via operator's instructions.

MACQUARIE ISLAND, VK0.  Peter, VK0MQI is here for eleven more months.  He is usually QRV on 15 and 10 meters between 0430 and 0600z.  QSL via operator's instructions.

LAOS, XW.  Larry, XW1LLR is usually QRV as time permits.  QSL via XW8KPL.

P5/4L4FN back in North Korea; QSL’s are in the mail: Ed Giorgadze,
P5/4L4FN, reports that he is back in Pyongyang, North Korea, after a short
recreational trip to other parts of Asia. And he returns with good news:
He now has an Ameritron AL-80A linear amp, donated by Martti Laine, OH2BH;
Bernie McClenny, W3UR; and Al Baker, W5IZ. Giorgadze expressed is
gratitude to the trio as well as to Jari Wirzenius, OH2BVE, and his staff
at the Nokia office in Beijing, who made a special effort to clear the
unit through complicated customs procedures in China. He says he's already fired up the amp and obtained the expected result. "So the unit works well and generates lot more RF power from the skylines of Pyongyang," he said in a posting to QSL manager Bruce Paige, KK5DO. "Now I am ready for more
P5 QSOs, are you?" Meanwhile, Paige reports that he mailed some 4500
P5/4L4FN cards on May 4, representing replies to all cards he's received
to date. Paige said that from now on, he plans to process all cards on the
day he gets them. For his own part, Paige was the first station to get
DXCC credit for North Korean for working P5/4L4FN.

PROPAGATION FORECAST

QST de W1AW, Propagation Forecast Bulletin SOLAR UPDATE Solar seer Carl Luetzelschwab, K9LA, is filling in this week for Tad Cook, K7VVV: Solar activity was at low levels for most of the period. May 7 did
see moderate activity due to an M1 flare. A full halo coronal mass
ejection (CME) was associated with this flare. Geophysical activity ranged
from quiet to unsettled over the period. The Ap index was below 11
throughout the period.

As we progress into summer in the northern hemisphere, expect seasonally
lower F2-region MUFs. But summer also brings the increased probability of
sporadic E, so keep your ears tuned for 6-meter openings.

Sunspot numbers for May 2 through 8 were 187, 242, 271, 317, 226, 217, and
249, with a mean of 244.1. The 10.7-cm flux was 169, 179.1, 189.5, 180,
190.8, 186.8, and 186.6, with a mean of 183.1. Estimated planetary A indices were 7, 7, 8, 8, 11, 11, and 11, with a mean of 9

2002 Meeting Schedule

20 April 

18 May 

15 June 

20 July

Unless otherwise announced, meetings are held at noon, on the 3rd Saturday of the month.

Membership Criteria 

Membership criteria may be obtained by writing the Secretary/Treasurer at:

MLDXCC

PO Box 1073

Pine Grove, CA 95665-1073 

The MLDXCC NEWSLETTER

Information may be reproduced provided credit is given MLDXCC.

2002 Officers of the MLDXCC


Ray Parker, ND6S, President 

e mail: rayep@volcano.net


Dick Wilson, K6LRN, VP 

e mail: k6lrn@arrl.net
Gary Stilwell, KI6T, Secty/Treas.      

e mail: ki6t@arrl.net


Ron St. Jean, KG6CMS, Director 

e mail kg6cms@arrl.net


Rick Casey, W6RKC, Director 

e mail: ab1u@snet.net

Net: Wednesday’s 19:30 local, W6SF repeater 147.165 (+600)

WebSite:  http://www.infoany.net/mldxcc

Nugget Editor

Rick Samoian, W6SR

e-mail: samoian@directcon.net

Contest Feedback

Dick Wilson, K6LRN

e mail: k6lrn@arrl.net
QSL Manager:

Norm Regan, WA6SJQ
Publicity Chairperson

Brandt Woodard, K6BEW

ARRL Awards Checkers

DXCC

Gary Stillwell, KI6T 

Ken Anderson, K6TA

WAS & others

Dennis King, N6KD

QSL BUREAU 
ARRL Sixth District QSL Bureau, PO Box 530, Weed, CA 96094-0530. For more information, visit the ARRL Sixth District QSL Bureau Web site http://www.kqlz.com/qslbureau6.html>.
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